NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 1st September 2020.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis. 
42/20
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
There were no apologies.
43/20
 DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no personal interests known at this stage.
44/20
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 7th and 21st July and the 4th and 18th August 2020 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rigby, seconded by Cllr Rees; Cllr Barnes and Cllr Rees; Cllr Rogers and Cllr Norcross; Cllr Barnes and Cllr Norcross respectively  and agreed by full Council.

45/20
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
There were no matters arising.
46/20
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:  
a)
Covid19.  County Cllr Dennis reported on the difficult times being faced with Covid19 and gave the Council a brief update on the current situation.
b)
Exhibition.  County Cllr Dennis informed Council that the second exhibition for the Redstone Road junction will be held on Thursday 3rd September in the Queen’s Hall.  

c)
Narberth Sustainable Transport Study Report.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this is now complete and that he is not sure what the next stage is.  County Cllr Dennis said he would speak to Arup at Thursday’s exhibition.
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d)
Building work.  County Cllr Dennis stated that it is nice to see work has commenced on the old HSBC building and that the Angel is near completion.    

e)
Carding Mill Lane.  County Cllr Dennis stated that work has finally started again today and that it will be completed over the next three days before they go on to Canaston Woods to finish.  

f)
Pembrokeshire County Council.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the normal cycle of meetings has resumed with the Planning meetings starting next Tuesday.  The AGM will be held in December and all meetings will be held on-line.
g)
CCTV.  Cllr Rogers stated that they have started digging outside Hill House for the CCTV Camera.

47/20
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Library.  The Clerk stated that Scottish Power had informed her that there is a Credit Refund due to the Town Council from the Library’s direct debit payment for electricity of £1,459.18.

b)
Sign.  The Clerk informed Council that she had received the No Parking sign for the Castle Gate and that Cllr Norcross had erected this sign.
c)
Bench.  The Clerk had received an email regarding the possibility of putting a bench on the right hand side of the RAOB Club and was asked to pass this on to County Cllr Dennis.

d)
Rats.  The Clerk had received an email regarding the sighting of rats at the old CP School.  After speaking with County Cllr Dennis the Clerk had informed the owner of the building about this.

e)
Slurry tanker.  The Clerk had received an email regarding a slurry tanker driving past the RAOB Club down to Carding Mill Lane.  The Clerk had passed this on to County Cllr Dennis.

f)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk stated that she had attended the on-line course and found it useful.

g)
Members Interests.  The Clerk reminded Cllr Walters that he still needed to send her a list of his interests to go on the Council Website.
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h)
Remembrance Service.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council regarding a blanket traffic order for the Service and the March for 2020.  The County Council need to know the date and location of this years’ Service.  Cllr Rogers agreed to find this out.  The Clerk stated that the additional issues surrounding Covid19 restrictions and the need for social distancing needs to be covered by the British Legion.
i)
Election costs.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from Pembroke Dock Town Council regarding the excessive costs for Elections which have increased due to the County Council now using an outside source for printing.  An update on these costs is to be sent to Town and Community Councils in the autumn from the County Council.  Pembroke Dock Town Council is contacting One Voice Wales for advice and support on this and the Clerk has asked to be kept informed.  Members agreed that this cost is astronomical and will be a high increase on the budget.  The Clerk was asked to make this an Agenda item for the October meeting.
j)
Bird Scarer.  The Clerk reported on a copy of an email that was sent to the County Council from a Narberth resident.  With permission from the gentleman concerned, the Clerk had forwarded this email on to County Cllr Morse and to Templeton Community Council.  The issue is being investigated by the County Council.
k)
Narberth Sustainable Transport Study Reports.  The Clerk reminded Council that the link for this study expires on the 11th September 2020.  
l)
London to Fishguard Trunk Road.  The Clerk had received the draft Orders, relevant plans, Public Notices, Explanatory Statement, Non-Technical Summary of the Environmental Statement and Scheme Assessment Report from the Welsh Government.  These can be inspected n the Welsh Government project website https://gov.wales/a40-penblewin-redstone-cross 
m)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water.  The Clerk has received a credit note for £217.06 in respect of the water supply at the Castle.
48/20
  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
20/0345/PA  Blaenmarlais Cottage, Redstone Road – Replacement dwelling – No Objection.  Cllr Walters declared an interest as he lives along Redstone Road.

48.1  Conditionally Approved:  
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a)
20/0076/AD  Queens Hall – 3 digital screens.

b)
20/0045/PA  Queens Hall – Improvement to frontage – glass balustrading, amendment of levels, new paving, and removal of damaged mural.

c)
20/0066/PA  Church Hall – Variation of condition 2 18/1012/PA convert into new residential dwelling house.

d)
20/0115/PA  Marland, Stoneyford – New garage and workshop.

49/20  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Spring Gardens.  Cllr Barnes asked if the double yellow lines could be repainted along Spring Gardens.  Members also discussed the obstruction being caused by a van constantly parking on yellow lines in Spring Gardens.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request and at the same time, ask for double yellow lines to be repainted at the entrance to the Castle Gates.  
b)
Redstone Road.  Cllr Walters raised his concerns relating to the poor road surface into the Industrial Estate at Redstone Road Industrial Estate and the Vets.  Although not County Cllr Dennis’ area, he stated that he was happy to report this for the Council.

c)
Narberth Bridge.  Cllr Walters stated that he had asked County Cllr Morse about a safety study that was to be carried out at Narberth Bridge regarding the poor visibility.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to liaise with County Cllr Morse on this.  
d)
Bustop Building.  Cllr Norcross stated that he had been asked by the Cadet Leader about the tree stumps outside the Bustop Building and whether or not they can be removed as they are a trip hazard.  County Cllr Dennis agreed to look into this.  

e)
Safe Routes to School.  Cllr Rigby asked if Persimmons Homes were going to reinstate the boundary hedges and the holes they made in the hedges along the Safe Routes to School pathway.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he has written to the Planning Department about this. 

f)
Station Road.   Cllr Roger asked County Cllr Dennis about the new footpath for 
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Station Road.  County Cllr Dennis stated that this is not his area as it comes under County Cllr Morse but that he is aware that the 30mph speed limit is going further than the second footpath.
50/20
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:  (Agenda item 9)

The Clerk asked Council if they wished for the second cut of the footpaths and the Common Land to be undertaken in October.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that this should be done in October.  All members were in favour of this. 
The Clerk informed Council that the Contractor had completed the 14 cut contract for the Castle and,



IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED to ask the Contractor to carry out a further two cuts in September and the Town Council will review the situation in the October meeting.  The Clerk stated that there are two cuts left for the Churchyard which will be completed in September.

The Clerk stated that the Contractor had asked if the Council wished for the cutting of the brambles and saplings to be done above the Church wall.  The Council agreed for this work could be carried out.  The Clerk will ask the Contractor to provide a separate Risk Assessment prior to commencing this work.  
51/20
ST ANDREW’S CHURCHYARD:  (Agenda item 10)
The Clerk informed Council that she had received a message from Cllr Rogers to say that the handrail at Ladies Walk was hanging over the bank.  The Clerk called down to inspect this and found that the rail was hanging by a thread as the post had rotted and lifted out of the ground.  The Clerk removed this 15ft piece of rail and post and placed it at a safe location on the bank at the Churchyard so as not to be a trip hazard or a risk of falling onto vehicles coming up Castle Hill.  The Mayor has put up warning tape across the gap.  The Clerk contacted the Council’s Contractor to ask him to price up a replacement rail and post and to quote for the work.  The Contractor stated that for materials and labour the cost for repair would be £100.  The Clerk stated that other parts of the handrail needed replacing as well as it was rotten in a few places.  Members discussed the need to replace it all now rather than to keep replacing various lengths and to put up proper fencing.  Nobody knew who originally installed the handrail, but confirmed that it was not the Town Council.  Following discussion,
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact three Fencing Contractors to see how much it would cost to replace it all with post and three rail fencing.  The Clerk stated that this needed to be done as a matter of urgency.  The Clerk, with the Mayor was given permission to spend up to £500 without the need for a meeting to approve the expenditure.   The Mayor stated that he would attend the site visits with the Clerk and prospective Contractors and Cllr Norcross requested that he too be present as he oversees the current contracts for the Churchyard.

The Clerk had received complaints about the amount of dog faeces in the Churchyard and had reported this to Reverend Cox.  Reverend Cox is happy for the Town Council to put up signs at the lower end of the Churchyard for dogs to be kept on a lead and for owners to pick up after their dogs.  Cllr Rees stated that she had these signs and would give them to the Clerk.

The Clerk stated that she and Cllr Norcross had carried out a Risk Assessment at the Churchyard on the 27th August 2020 and following the topple test, discovered 4 monuments needed to be laid down, which they have done.   The Clerk and Cllr Norcross also identified some headstones which needed to be packed with stones to stop them from being able to be rocked.  The Grass cutting Contractor carried out this work on the weekend of the 29th August 2020.  

A small tree had been broken off at the roots and the branches were leaning over the footpath.  The Clerk arranged for the Grass Cutting contractor to remove this tree which he did that afternoon.
52/20
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 11)

The Clerk asked the Mayor if he had done the Tender pack for the Pull Testing of the Anchor Points as agreed.  The Mayor is to sort this out.  The Clerk also stated that she still has the retainer cheque from last year as she is awaiting an invoice from Western Services before releasing.  The Clerk has emailed Western Services about this as well as informing them of the need for an invoice at the meeting held with them at the beginning of the year.  Cllr Walters agreed to mention this to the Contractor in person.  
County Cllr Dennis stated that a local resident had a blue pine tree in his garden which he would like to donate to the town.  Cllr Rees stated that County Cllr Dennis should inform the Chamber of Trade of this offer as she was sure they would be delighted to accept.
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53/20
LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk informed Council that she was still trying to obtain a copy of the Asbestos Survey for the Library from the County Council.  The Clerk stated that the Council also need a Fire Risk Assessment to be completed on the Library and the Town Hall.  Cllr Norcross agreed to give the Clerk the email address for the person responsible for doing this at the Fire Brigade Headquarters in Carmarthen.  

54/20
CO-OPTIONS:  (Agenda item 13)

Councillors stated that they wished to meet the candidates face to face for the co-option and not to carry this out on-line.  As the second vacancy has been advertised and the closing date for applications is the 11th September, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that a face to face meeting should be arranged for Tuesday 22nd September 2020 in the Queen’s Hal.  
55/20
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 14)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest – August 2020 
£           .17  
b)
PCC 2nd instalment of Precept - 
£23,833.00
55.1

Payments made in August:

a)
Chris Viggars – Cuts – 3 x Churchyard; 3 x Castle; Castle Bank.
£     805.00







£
b)
Sign speed – Sign on Castle Gates. 




£     100.80
55.2

Payments due:
a)
Chris Viggars – Cuts - 3 x Castle; 3 x Churchyard and removal


of fallen tree due to storm and packing of loose headstones.
£     720.00   

b)
Tenby Observer – Co-option advertisement - 



£     144.00

c)
SSE – Christmas Lights electric consumption - 


£       41.08

d)
Whitland Town Council – Planning Course - 



£       45.00
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e)
EHT – Annual Gas Boiler Safety Check and Service 

£       78.00 

f)
DCWW – Library -







£       53.02


g)
DCWW – Credit note - Castle 





£     217.06


 

IT WAS RESOLVED, following a proposal by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by full Council to make these payments.  

                                                                8 of 9                                                                    Signed ………………………..

